

Planning & Zoning Board Meeting

Town Hall - 8590 Park Drive Mount Pleasant, NC Monday, September 23, 2024 6:00 PM

- 1. Call to Order Chair Whit Moose
- 2. Recognition of Quorum
- 3. Oath of Office of Appointed/Re-appointed Members and Annual Election of Officers
- 4. Conflict of Interest

The Chairman and Board Members are asked at this time to reveal if they have a Conflict of Interest with any item on the Agenda in order to be recused for that item. (No member shall be excused from voting except upon matters involving the consideration of the member's own financial interest or official conduct or on matters on which the member is prohibited from voting under NCGS 160A-175, NCGS 14-234, and NCGS 160D-109)

- 5. Approval of Agenda
- 6. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meetings (July 29, 2024)
- 7. Public Comment Period
- 8. Planning Board Cases
 None
- 9. Board of Adjustment Cases

SUP 2024-01 & ADP 2024-01 Uwharrie Bank Drive-through and Building Location in CC district

Description: Special Use Permit request for a drive-through use in the Center City zoning district and

Alternative Design Proposal for building and parking location.

Property Owner/Applicant: Uwharrie Bank

Area: portion of 3.707 acres

Location: 8320 W. Franklin Street

Cabarrus County Parcel Number: 5670-13-6357

Zoning: CC Center City

10. Comprehensive Plan Update Steering Committee Business

Discussion regarding draft Vision, Goals, and Strategies

11. Reports

Planning Report and Zoning Permits for July, August, & September (to date)

- 12. Planning & Zoning Board Comment Period
- 13. Adjourn



Planning and Zoning Board Meeting Minutes Monday, September 23, 2024

Members Present: Chairman - Whit Moose
Vice Chairman - Rick Burleyson
Member - Bridget Fowler
Member - Liz Poole
Member - Jonathan Helms
Alternate - Kiesha Garrido
P&Z Clerk to the Board - Jennifer Blake
Planning & Economic Development Director - Erin Burris

Also Present: Mayor, Tony Lapish; James Stewart, Architect; Jim Nance, Brian Seagraves, Dale Fink, Catherine and Bernie Edwards; and Justin Simpson, Town Board Member.

1. Call to Order:

Chairman Whit Moose called the Town of Mount Pleasant Planning and Zoning Board meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

2. Recognition of Quorum:

Chairman Whit Moose stated a quorum was present.

3. Oath of Office of Appointed/Re-appointed Members and Annual Election of Officers

Clerk to the Board, Jennifer Blake swore in Rick Burleyson for reappointment of his position on Town Board from July 1, 2024, to June 30, 2027.

Bridget Fowler made a motion to renominate Whit Moose as Chairman to the Planning and Zoning Board/Board of Adjustments and a second was made by Jonathan Helms. All were in favor. (5-0)

Jonathan Helms made a motion to renominate Rick Burleyson as the Vice Chairman to the Planning and Zoning Board/Board of Adjustments and a second was made by Bridget Fowler. All were in favor. (5-0)

4. Conflict of Interest:

The Chairman and Board Members are asked at this time to reveal if they have a Conflict of Interest with any item on the agenda in order to be recused for that item. (No member shall be excused from voting except upon matters involving the

consideration of the member's own financial interest or official conduct or on matters on which the member is prohibited from voting under G.S. 14-234, 160A-381(d), or 160A-388(e)(2). NC State Statute 160A-75)

No one had a conflict.

5. Approval of Agenda:

A motion to approve the agenda was made by Rick Burleyson with a second by Jonathan Helms. All members were in favor. (5-0)

5. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting:

A motion to approve the previous minutes for July 29, 2024, was made by Rick Burleyson with a second made by Whit Moose. All members were in favor. (5-0)

6.. Public Comment:

None

7. Planning Board Cases:

None

8. Board of Adjustment Cases:

SUP 2024-01 & ADP 2024-01 Uwharrie Bank Drive-through and Building Location in CC district

Description: Special Use Permit request for a drive-through use in the Center City zoning district and Alternative Design Proposal for building and parking location.

Property Owner/Applicant: Uwharrie Bank Area: portion of 3.707 acres Location: 8320 W. Franklin Street Cabarrus County Parcel Number:

5670-13-6357 Zoning: CC Center City

We do have two Board of Adjustment cases that are being heard simultaneously because it is for the same site and all the information is interrelated. At the end you will be asked to vote on each item separately.

Let's go over the requests before we discuss what is involved in a Quasi-judicial hearing.

The first request is:

Special Use Permit for drive-through bays lanes: Table 4.6-1 of the Mount Pleasant Development Ordinance (MPDO) requires the issuance of a Special Use permit for drive throughs associated with permitted uses, subject to compliance with the design requirements of Section 11.3.12 of the MPDO. Banks and/or financial service uses are permitted in the CC zoning district.

The other request for this site is:

• Alternative Design Proposal for building and parking location: Table 4.7-1 requires a maximum front setback of 10 feet for buildings in the CC district in order to meet the intent of the design requirements of Section 11.4 Center City (CC) District Design standards. The standards of Section 11.4 encourage buildings to be located in close proximity to the street with parking to the side or rear for a more pedestrian-oriented setting within Downtown Mount Pleasant.

The applicant is requesting that it be set back farther than 10 feet close to where the previous building was.

Just to let everyone know, I will let the attorney pick up if I leave anything out, this is a quasi-judicial hearing. The Planning and Zoning Board is acting as a Board of Adjustment. It is evidentiary hearing that is sworn testimony, so anyone speaking, including myself, will need to be sworn in prior to the hearing, notice is provided for State statue, letters were sent to adjacent property owners, and the sign was posted on the property.

A Quaisi-judicial hearing involved the application of the ordinance; it is evidentiary. It is based on materials substantial and competent evidence, by those who are standing only. We will let our attorney discuss what that means.

First sort of the order of business is that I would present this staff report and then sworn testimony may be provided by attendees withstanding. The Board is required to go through all the evidence and make findings of fact and review approval criteria prior to voting on the request.

John Scarbrough stated that as usual Erin has covered everything but the main thing to keep in mind and I think everybody on this Board's done a Quasi-judicial hearing before, but this is an evidentiary hearing. You are basing your decision on the evidence that is in the record and the testimony that you hear as evidence in the record includes the staff report. Then once the hearing is concluded, you will consider that evidence and then the standards that are in the staff report and the Ordinance for issuing a Special Use Permit and approval of Alternative Design proposal and you will consider the standards in light of the evidence that you have heard. Where you have a lot of discretion again is limited to the record then whether what you have heard meets these six standards in the staff report. Any questions?

Clerk to the Board, Jennifer Blake swore in Erin Burris, Bernie Edwards, and Brian Seagraves by having them place their left hand on the Bible and raising their right repeating the oath.

Board Member Rick Burleyson asked Erin before she got started if we were going to do the Special Use Permit and then have the hearing on that.

Erin Burris let him know that we are going to present all the information at once, all the evidence, and then we will make the findings separately on each item. It was interrelated and hard to separate.

Erin Burris shared some Background on the property at 8320 West Franklin Street. The project area is 1.17 acre of a 3.07-acre track.

- The current zoning is CC Center City zoning district which is the front portion of this site.
- The rear portion of this site is zoned RH which is residential high density, and it has been zoned that way since 2001 when the Development Ordinance was adopted originally.
- It is located in the Town limits; it has existing water and sewer taps.
- It was the previous location of the Fifth Third Bank. That building was demolished earlier in 2024 to make way for Uwharrie Bank to build a new building.
- So, again the project area is 1.17 acres, approximately 11,000 square foot mixed use building with a drive-through.
- The bank area of the building is 5,888 square feet, and there are four dwelling units on the second floor proposed.
- Total site impervious area is 73.2% and there are 36 parking spaces proposed which is about 6 more parking spaces than was previously on the site.
- There is a pedestrian connection proposed to the public sidewalk.

The intent of the CC Center City zoning district is in the Development Ordinance and is as follows:

To provide a concentrated Downtown retail service, office and mixed uses, residential uses, existing central business district.

Shopping centers are permitted to Urban Design Standards except for the Article 11, and they are ordered to maintain a neighborhood commercial scale, to provide pedestrian activity and to maintain the unique character of the center. Pedestrian circulation is required as well as parking areas.

The Center City district promotes the long-term vitality of the Central Business District.

As far as the Comprehensive Plan the Future Land Use Map shows the Core downtown designation the Downtown Core of the subject property. The purpose of that in the Comprehensive Plan is to: "To protect and promote the vitality and character of Downtown Mount Pleasant. The Downtown Core is the central hub of the Town and eastern Cabarrus County, including civic activities tourism, arts, entertainment, restaurants, events, and small-scale specialty retail and professional services, in a pedestrian setting."

The existing conditions on the site are again the existing zoning in Center City. The previous use was a bank with a drive-through and the proposed use is a bank with a drive-through, but it is also a mixed-use building with four upper story residential units which are also connected in the Center City District.

The surrounding zoning you'll see on the map. Center City is on the edge of Center City district, and it has RH zoning around the back and the sides. There is also some Office and Institutional associated with Mount Pleasant Methodist Church diagonal from the property.

The land uses include restaurant, retail, service, institutional, and a single-family residential.

<u>Access and Circulation</u>: There is existing ingress and egress from West Franklin Street which is NC Highway 73.

The traffic count on Highway 73 will be approximately 10,000 trips per day. It is a similar use and is not expected to create much more traffic than the previous use.

There is more stacking space for the drive-through lanes than the previous use since it has switched to the other side of the building of the site plan. You can see how it wraps around the back of the building, whereas it used to be where you would just pull straight in. So, this design allows for more stacking room which NCDOT prefers, so the traffic doesn't back up almost to the road.

There is an existing public sidewalk along the road frontage and the new pedestrian connection has been provided where one did not exist before. So, if you look closely at the intent of the CC district sort of offsets the Alternative Design Proposal from the building being separate from the street. It gives that pedestrian connection even though it is set back.

Again, parking there are 36 paved parking spaces from curb and gutter are proposed. Four bicycle spaces on a bike rack which is required by the ordinance. Pedestrian path to the public sidewalk and the parking yard landscaping we would need to meet the requirements of Section 7.6.

There will need to be a couple of adjustments made as we go through construction plans to ensure that that part involving landscaping is compliant with the ordinance. So, that would be a condition.

The applicant proposes to retain the existing landscape buffer on the west side of the building adjacent to the single-family residential use. They will not be messing with those shrubs that are already there and there will be a little bit of additional landscaping as well once we go through the reviews off Section 7.6

<u>Site & Environment The building will be located in the general location of the previous building with the drive-through on the opposite side of the building. So, where the drive-through would be adjacent to the single-family residential use before now it would be on the other side of the building on the commercial side.</u>

There is a solid waste receptacle, with a screened dumpster.

The signs will be permitted separately in accordance with Article 12 of the Development Ordinance.

No existing environmental features are on this site, it is relatively flat with no streams or flood plains.

They are proposing an additional 9,580 square feet of additional impervious area which does not trigger storm water detention.

Less than an acre is being disturbed so there is no need to have Soil and Erosion control on it or be required.

Building Design- The Building that is proposed does meet the requirements of Section 11.4 of the Development Ordinance CC Design Standard. The standards are a bit different than design standards elsewhere. You may remember viewing some of the other plans that have come through the years.

Our CC design standards prefer more of a two-story building mask with certain features as far as a store front, different inlays, and offsets on the building. So, this building does meet the general requirements.

The drive-through cannot be tied to building design located on the side. One of the requirements of having a drive-through is that it is not being on the front of the building. We tried to base drive-throughs again to face the street and it does not meet the requirements of our ordinance, but this is on the side, and this does tie into the design of the building.

These are the other elevations; at the rear you can see the back of the drive-through and then you can see the side elevations with the drive-through.

So, as far as the Special Use Permit for the drive-through is concerned, as you hear the rest of the evidence just keep in mind that you will need to have enough information to make findings and there are some draft findings in the staff report.

1. You need to make findings with the proposed steps that conform to the character of the neighborhood, considering the location, type, and height of buildings or structures and the type and extent of landscaping and screening on the site.

- Adequate measures shall be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed as to minimize traffic hazards and to minimize traffic congestion on the public roads.
- 3. The proposed use shall not be noxious or offensive by reason of vibration, noise, odor, dust, smoke or gas.
- 4. The establishment of the proposed use shall not impede the orderly development and improvement of surrounding property for uses permitted within the zoning district.
- 5. The establishment, maintenance, or operation of the proposed use shall not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, or general welfare.
- 6. Compliance with any other applicable Sections of the Mount Pleasant Development Ordinance.

You would need to find all those things in the affirmative to approve in order to approve the Special Use Permit.

As far as the Alternative Design Proposal these are not the criteria findings but the same basic premises:

- 1. The proposed project represents a design in site and/or architecture which will result in a development that is equivalent to or superior to that achievable under the applicable regulations.
- 2. The proposed project will be compatible with adjoining property.
- 3. The proposed project is consistent with the intent of the MPDO and substantially meets its requirements.
- 4. The proposed project is consistent with the adopted plans and policies of the Town.

The above criteria shall be considered in approval of the Alternative Design Proposal for building and parking.

Whit Moose asked if we specifically addressed in the presentation or is that coming later what the specifics are that don't meet the current standard.

Erin Burris shared that with the Special Use Permit it's just that drive-throughs require a Special Use Permit in the Center City district. It is just a matter of is that use appropriate for that location. T

The Alternative Design Proposal basically with where the previous building sat as far as site work and everything goes you really need to know where the previous

building sat, but also it takes care of the intent of having more pedestrian environment by having the pedestrian connection to the public sidewalk whereas it did not before. The insidious is one thing I need to address in that regard.

The building is on both sides and across the street also do not meet the maximum 10-foot setback. They are all between 25-35 feet and the previous building sat back 75 feet. This is within 5 feet of the where the previous building was.

Whit Moose asked if the public walkway is the black marks on the map. Erin Burris showed where there was a break in the landscaped area, there will be a sidewalk break, it will come down, it will be more of a peninsula than is shown right now with a sign next to it and then the hatch mark shows there is pedestrian connection to the front door. The previous building did not have that, you just had to walk across the parking lot without having that pedestrian connection. This gives us the intent of having a building that is connected for pedestrians within the Downtown area.

Rick Burleyson asked about the 36 parking spaces, those in the front, and there are some on the East side, and the South side.

Erin Burris pulled up the aerial picture for the Board to see the spaces are part way across the back and along the side as well. There's a row of parking up front at the bank now. What they are doing is basically pushing that a little closer so they will have a row of parking there, have a row of parking in front directly in front of the bank, retaining some parking along the side, not as much, and then having parking along the back as well. So, when I counted there were about 30 spaces before and now there will be 36. So, there will be six (6) more spaces Downtown. Whit Moose invited those that would like to speak in favor to come forward.

Brian Seagreaves, LCJ Construction 6200 Sisk Carter Rd. Rockwell. NC 28138

I want to thank you for your time and Erin has pretty much done it for us. Thank you for doing such a great job on that, Erin.

We have been contracted to design and build the bank for Uwharrie Bank. I know Uwharrie Bank is very excited about moving from their old location and getting back into a bigger building and more on the main roadside over there.

Basically, on the first floor of the building, we are right at 5900 square feet which the bank will have part of that, and there will be a community room and two commercial lease spaces on the bottom floor.

Then on the second floor, there's going to be two commercial lease spots and then there will be two two-bedroom apartments and two one-bedroom apartments up there for some extra lease space.

Then on top of the building there will be a 688 square foot patio area on top of the building.

Then we worked back and forth with Erin on the exterior part of the building which of course is all going to be masonry. A lot of the masons are going back to the lot of the old detail work that is in the buildings Downtown like the arches.

It is like Erin was talking about on the drive-through area, we could not get enough stacking to put the drive-through exactly back where it was, so we had to move to the other side of the building to make it work. If not, we were going to back them up on the highway. There was just not enough room stacking room there so we had to put it on the other side so we could stack them around behind the building. We compromised with a walking area we gave up a parking spot in the front to make a walking area access to the building. The building is in almost the same exact spot we are just moving the drive-through area over.

This building will be a two story except on the back, the back part of it will be a three story, where there's a stair tower going up to the back of the roof top patio.

Jonathan Helms asked if he could share the proximity of where the community room will be and the residential area. Mr. Seagraves was able to pass around a copy of the plans for the second floor. Mr. Seagraves showed the community room on the first floor along with the commercial spaces in the back. Then when you go up the elevator the stair tower is in the back, there will be two commercial spots as soon as you get off the elevator and then two two-bedrooms will be on the front and on then the back of the right side are the two one-bedrooms.

Chairman Whit Moose asked if the commercial spots have separate entrances and if they would be accessible through the bank. Mr. Seagraves said they would have separate entrances and would not have access from the bank.

The community room will be accessible through the bank, but the bank will be able to lock it up on their side and then the other two spaces is Commercial on the back side of the building have their own access.

Then on this building we are going to do a structural steel, a concrete deck on it and all that, so you won't have to worry about the clutter underneath the bottom side for them to clean the bank and the apartments up above. Like I said, when go up the stair tower or the elevator down the hallway to the first rooms on the right will be the Commercial spots. It will be a structural steel building, concrete decking, so it will be secure from the bank.

Whit Moose asked who can use the rooftop deck area.

That will be for whoever is renting one of the apartments, someone that has a commercial space rented, or the bank wants to have a party. It will be up to them,

but it will not be public. You will have to have a key to the building for the stairs or an elevator to get to that area.

John Scarbrough asked if we could keep the copy of the second-floor plan for our records. Mr. Seagraves said that we could have the copy.

Whit Moose also asked if they had a timeline in place yet.

Mr. Seagraves said that he hoped to start by the first of the year. Civil Engineering and Architecture get them going. He thought he would be pushing dirt by January and hopefully by March we have the stilts come up he would hope. We still have a few hurdles on the Civil side and then we are working with the bank with all the design, but I think we have them pinned down on everything now so we can turn all the construction guys loose. We sure are hoping by the end of the year or the first of January to have something going on.

Rick Burleyson stated that he liked the idea of driving the drive-through to the other side. Once you finish your banking business you are ready to exit.

Mr. Seagraves said the stacking did not work on the other side. We tried but the stacking would not work and then you had to build a split over to the other side and all.

Whit Moose added that you are further away from the Residential too, I think that is always good too.

Chairman Whit Moose asked those to speak not in favor of the Special Use Permit and Alternative Design.

With none, Whit Moose Closed the Public portion of our case. Burris reviewed the Board of Adjustment Action in our packets as follows:

C. BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT ACTION

In order to determine whether a Special Use Permit is warranted, the Board must decide that each of the findings-of-fact as set forth in the MPDO and outlined below has been met and that the additional approval criteria have been satisfactorily addressed. Staff have provided draft findings-of-fact based on the application and site analysis. If the Board concurs completely with the draft findings provided by staff, the findings may be approved by the Board. However, if the Board wishes to approve different findings (perhaps as a result of additional evidence or testimony presented at the public hearing), alternate findings need to be provided by the Board.

Each of the findings should be voted on individually. If all findings are found in the affirmative (yes), then the Board of Adjustment should vote to approve the Special Use Permit with applicable conditions. If any of the findings are found in the negative (no), then the Board of Adjustment should vote to deny the Special Use Permit. Should a Special Use Permit be approved, the Board may impose such

reasonable conditions as will ensure that the use of the property to which the Special Use Permit applies will be as compatible as practicable with the surrounding properties and all local, state, and federal requirements are met. Staff has also proposed conditions to be considered by the Board of Adjustment in the proposed findings below:

Erin Burris shared that she would read the draft findings, and you asked if the Board would discuss each one and find anything that needs to be changed, we can do so otherwise we can vote on each finding individually.

1. The proposed special use conforms to the character of the neighborhood, considering the location, type, and height of buildings or structures and the type and extent of landscaping and screening on the site.

Banks and upper story residential units are both permitted by right in the CC zoning district. Drive-through uses associated with permitted uses are permitted subject to the issuance of a Special Use Permit. The previous building on the site was a bank with a drive-through use. There is a mixture of commercial and residential uses within 250 feet of the proposed use. Landscaping shall conform with the requirements of Article 7 of the MPDO, and an existing buffer between the proposed use and the adjacent single-family residential use will be maintained. The dumpster will be screened in accordance with Section 11.7 of the MPDO.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve Finding #1 by Bridget Fowler, and a second motion was made by Jonathan Helms. All were in favor. (5-0)

2. Adequate measures shall be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed as to minimize traffic hazards and to minimize traffic congestion on the public roads.

Ingress and egress to the site are in the same location as the existing driveways on the property. Access to the site is provided by two (2) one-way drives, with the western driveway being the ingress, and the eastern driveway being the egress. Adequate stacking room is provided for the drive-through use.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve Finding #2 by Rick Burleyson, and a second motion was made by Bridget Fowler.

3. The proposed use shall not be noxious or offensive by reason of vibration, noise, odor, dust, smoke or gas.

As a mixed-use building with an office/financial service use and upper story residential units and a drive-through within a downtown area, the proposed shall not be noxious or offensive by reason of vibration, noise, odor, dust, smoke, or gas.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve Finding # 3 by Whit Moose, and a second motion was made by Rick Burleyson. All were in favor. (5-0)

4. The establishment of the proposed use shall not impede the orderly development and improvement of surrounding property for uses permitted within the zoning district.

The proposed use is located on a site where the previous structure was similarly situated and used. It is located between two developed lots. The rear of the subject property is currently undeveloped, and the development of this portion of the property will not impede future development or use of the rear of the property. However, future connectivity to the existing rear driveway is encouraged for circulation within the downtown area.

Rick Burleyson asked if the bullet point future connectivity to existing rear is encouraged does that means they do not have to.

Erin Burris shared that is correct, I cannot require it without knowing what the future use is. But let's say there were to be a development plan for the rear of the property it would be encouraged at that time that the adjacent uses worked together for circulation.

It was Erin's understanding that NCDOT due to the circumstances preferred that it be closed off for now.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve Finding #4 by Rick Burleyson, and a second motion was made was made by Jonathan Helms. All were in favor. (5-0)

5. The establishment, maintenance, or operation of the proposed use shall not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, or general welfare. The proposed use shall not be detrimental to the public health, safety or general welfare.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve finding #5 by Bridget Fowler and a second motion was made by Whit Moose. All were in favor. (5-0)

6. Compliance with any other applicable Sections of the Mount Pleasant Development Ordinance.

All other applicable sections of the Mount Pleasant Development Ordinance are met, except that the following conditions shall be addressed during construction plan review:

- Meet the requirements of Section 7.6 of the MPDO for parking lot yard landscaping, including a row of shrubs between the parking area and the sidewalk on W. Franklin Street
- Provide a lighting plan compliant with Section 11.8 of the MPDO.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve finding #6 by Rick Burleyson and a second motion was made by Bridget Fowler. All were in favor. (5-0)

Erin Burris said that since all six findings have been found in the affirmative, we need a final zoning approving the Special Use Permit.

A <u>motion</u> was made to approve the Special Use Permit for the drive-through was made by Jonathan Helms and a second motion was made by Bridget Fowler. All were in favor. (5-0)

So, that was the approval of the drive-through and this is the Alternative Design Proposal which will be the building and parking location within the Center City District.

The criteria for the Alternate Design Proposals are a little more informal, not quite findings that need to be gone through. I am going to present these as a whole so you do not have to vote on them individually unless you feel there is a necessity to pull them out separately. Once I have gone through them all, if you think we need to make any changes to how we address the criteria, please let me know but you can vote on this one as a whole.

1. The proposed project represents a design in site and/or architecture which will result in a development that is equivalent to or superior to that achievable under the applicable regulations.

The building design meets the requirements of Section 11.4 of the MPDO. The location of the proposed building is roughly the same location as the previous building.

2. The proposed project will be compatible with adjoining property.

The proposed building is located between a commercial restaurant building and a single-family residential home that each located approximately 35 feet from the street right-of-way. Buildings across the street are located between 20 feet and 35 feet from the street-right-of-way (all more than the maximum 10 feet). The previous building on the site was located approximately 75 feet from the street right-of-way. The proposed

building is located approximately 80 feet from the street right-of-way in order to have adequate stacking room and circulation.

3. The proposed project is consistent with the intent of the MPDO and substantially meets its requirements.

The intent of requirements related to the CC zoning district is to provide concentrated downtown retail, service, office and mixed uses (including residential uses) in the existing central business district. Urban design standards are required in order maintain a neighborhood commercial scale, to promote pedestrian activity, and to maintain the unique character of the

center. Pedestrian circulation is required as are common parking areas for the long-term vitality of the central business districts. The proposed building meets the intent of the CC district more closely than the previous building in that it that has a two-story mass, provides a mixture of uses including upper story residential and provides a pedestrian connection from the public sidewalk. The building design also more closely aligns with the CC design standards in Section 11.4 of the MPDO.

4. The proposed project is consistent with the adopted plans and policies of the Town.

The Comprehensive Plan states that the Downtown Core land use designation is intended to protect and promote the vitality and character of Downtown Mount Pleasant. The Downtown Core is the central hub of the Town and eastern Cabarrus entertainment, restaurants, events, and small-scale specialty retail and professional services, in a pedestrian-oriented setting. The proposed building and site layout also help implement strategies for the Downtown Goal in the Comprehensive Plan by adding eight (6) more parking spaces than were previously on the site, construction of a compatible infill building, and providing a pedestrian connection to the front of the building where one did not previously exist.

If you have any questions on those and if you need to change them in any way, please let me know.

With no discussion Whit asked for an approval or denial of the Alternative Design Plan.

Whit Moose made a <u>motion</u> to approve all 4 of the Design Proposals and a second motion was made by Rick Burleyson. All were in favor. (5-0)

Whit Moose Closed the Board of Adjustment and opened the Planning and Zoning portion of the meeting.

10. Comprehensive Plan Update Steering Committee Business Discussion regarding draft Vision, Goal, and Strategies

Topics of discussion or questions presented:

- Asked if any of the 36 parking spaces at the new Uwharrie Bank building would be designated as " public parking." That would be up to the landowner but believes there will be some public parking.
- Erin Burris met with a group the Performance Marketing Study for all Cabarrus County theatres including plans for the new Mt. Pleasant theatre. It was through the Cabarrus Arts Council.
- Need more sidewalks especially from Highway 73 to Food Lion.

 Question about what they plan to do with the old baseball fields and the old library building. We do not know since they are both owned by Cabarrus County.

11. Reports

Planning Report and Zoning Permits for July, August, & September (to date)

Erin Burris reviewed the Zoning permits. She shared that Virginia Foil Park is near completion and that there would be a ribbon cutting on Wednesday, October 23, 2024, at 5:30 p.m.

Liz Poole asked if Brighton Park would have a traffic signal. Erin Burris said no but they would have to put in turning lanes on the main entrance. They did not have to do a Traffic Impact Analysis because there were less than 4,000 trips per day, which is much higher than the Town's threshold of 2,000 trips per day. The road did not meet either threshold for a Traffic Impact Analysis.

Erin Burris checked with Liz Poole to see if the gate at the end of the subdivision was put up. Erin Burris said they told her they would be doing that so she will call them back and check on that.

Erin Burris shared that there would be a Ribbon Cutting for the new Kingdom Corner Shop in the old Nona-Louis building on Thursday, September 26th at 5:30 p.m. and the Cabarrus County Chamber would be having a Ribbon Cutting for Southern Grace Distilleries new gift shop and tasting room at 4:00 p.m. on Thursday, September 26th as well.

Liz Poole asked about the property at 800 N. Main Street, having one or two houses on the property.

Erin Burris stated that he has talked about more houses than that, but he has not submitted any plans yet. Mrs. Burris also shared that he has five acres, and he will have to build a road to have more than one house on the property.

12. Adjournment:

With no further discussion, Chairman Whit Moose entertained a motion to adjourn. Bridget Fowler made the motion to adjourn, and a second motion was made by Jonathan Helms. All were in favor. (5-0)

Chairman, Whit Moøse